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IHSS Minutes May 11, 2010


Butte County In-Home Supportive Services (IHSS) 
Advisory Committee
May 11, 2010
2:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m.
Chico Employment Center Annex

2491 Carmichael Drive, Suite 300

Chico, California 

Minutes 
1. Call to Order by Mark Gordon, Chair, at 2pm.  Introductions around the room, Committee members present: Dorothy Churchill, Domenic Console, Mark Gordon, Dan Grover, Robin Keehn, Cheryl Leeth, Sarah Okumbe.  Members absent: Patricia Anthony (called in sick), Margery Avila, Laura Funkhouser.  Staff present: Linda Huffmon and Pam Hospers.  Guests present: Bob Irvine (California Vocations and Butte County Coordinating Council), Robert Catalano (applicant for committee appointment), April Evans, Melanie Milburn and Karen Deadly.
2. Quorum established by Dan Grover, Vice Chair.
3. Minutes of February 9, 2010 reviewed, motion by Domenic Console to approve minutes as written and submitted by Pam Hospers, second by Cheryl Leeth, motion passed unanimously.
4. State Action Update, as related to IHSS
a. California Legislature Update-Pam Hospers, Public Authority Manager provided a chart on the proposed clean up legislation by the California Department of Social Services from last year’s legislation.  It has added that IHSS Advisory Committees may become optional to a county which means the intent to eliminate funding for the committees.  This will seriously impact many of the mid and small size counties IHSS operations as it is allowed to use unspent funding to supplement operations of IHSS when committees do not claim all the funds.  After committee members review the information, if they have any questions, they were requested to follow up with Pam Hospers or Cheryl Leeth.
Pam added that she just saw a notice that one of the state budget committees eliminated funding for the recipient fingerprinting costs.  It is only a step in the process, so it isn’t a done deal.
There was a break in this item for the District Attorney’s representatives to present on the IHSS Fraud status.  See # 7 below for details.

b. Lawsuits-Pam Hospers, Public Authority Manager provided a chart of the update on the lawsuits relating to IHSS.  She noted the only one she was familiar with was the one involving Public Authorities, and it had a temporary win with part of it, and a loss with another part of it.  It isn’t clear how that lawsuit will proceed.
c. Fingerprinting for consumers-Cheryl Leeth, Dept. of Employment & Social Services referenced earlier information discussed and that it still has not been implemented and may be on hold although there are some test counties that were due to start possibly this month.
5. Public Authority operations-Pam Hospers, Public Authority Manager
a. July 1, 2010, changes to Public Authority; structure will change.  The Program Manager is being eliminated and a supervisor position is being added due to finances.  Other than this change, employee status will remain the same.  This is due to budget cuts that were implemented last summer.
b. Orientations for providers in Chico will increase to two a month effective June.  They will be scheduled the second and fourth Thursdays of the month, check in time 12:45, start time at 1pm.  They will be in the Willow Room as before.
c. Provider Enrollment forms-latest version.  There is a draft form being circulated for comments, a final has not been presented yet.  The new Provider designation form is only one page.  The new Provider enrollment form is a bit easier to follow, but remains at three pages.
d. Fingerprinting for providers is progressing.  About 1000 providers have passed background checks to date, another 30 or so are pending due to delays at Department of Justice (DOJ) or inadequate prints that need to be redone.
6. Mark Gordon introduced Robert Catalano as a prospective committee member who has submitted an application.  Mark and others took the time to explain the committee’s activities and importance.  Robert provided information as to his background and interest in the committee.  After the discussion, Sarah Okumbe made a motion to accept Robert’s application and refer him for appointment to the committee.  Domenic Console seconded the motion.  A brief discussion noted that Robert would likely be a good addition to the committee as he had an active background with disability rights.  The motion carried unanimously.  Pam Hospers explained how the process for appointment would proceed.  She will keep Robert informed.
Mark with Linda Huffmon’s assistance then brought up the issue of expiring terms in December, they include:  Sarah Okumbe, Dan Grover, Domenic Console, Margery Avila, Dorothy Churchill and Cheryl Leeth.  At this time, Sarah, Domenic, Dorothy and Cheryl indicated they will likely be willing to be reappointed and will confirm at the August meeting so Linda has time to process the paperwork for the Board of Supervisors.  Dan indicated he will be stepping down.  Linda will follow up with Margery and see if she is interested in being reappointed.
With Dan’s vacating his position, there will be a need to recruit a new recipient to the committee.  Committee members were encouraged to share this information to seek a new member.
7. District Attorney IHSS Fraud Investigators’ Presentation by Shane Rubinoff and Rikki from the DA Welfare and IHSS Fraud Investigation unit.  Shane Rubinoff reported that there were “several cases” they were working on, with the primary issues being hours claimed while the recipient was in the hospital and while the provider was in jail.  They are also looking at recipients receiving adequate care.  He noted over 100 cases being investigated, one in an amount of over $50,000.  Tonya, the investigator assigned to IHSS is “overwhelmed”.  They do forward the “grievous” cases to the District Attorney for prosecution.  In addition to the investigations, a representative, usually Tonya, attends IHSS orientations to further discuss the importance of fraud prevention.  Shane noted that the work is extensive, often entailing 5-8 witnesses for interviews. Cheryl Leeth added that they work with the assigned social worker to make sure that the provider is providing the approved services through home visits.  There was a question regarding the funding for the program, it was advised that while it is an old program that has been restarted, it is funded through new monies specific for this type of work.  There was a question of how many of the high profile/grievous cases are in the 100, Shane reported that there were “well over” 50%.  Another question regarding unannounced home visits was presented.  Cheryl Leeth answered that the state has not provided guidelines as yet relating to them so they have not started.  There is a statewide workgroup meeting to develop guidelines for the visits.  Shane and Rikki did clarify that unannounced home visits are done by the investigator when it is an ongoing fraud investigation and is warranted.  Question posed: What is the time frame from discovery of the fraud offense and action taken to remedy; Shane responded that it depends on the magnitude of the offense.  Rikki added that it can be slow due to only one investigator being assigned to IHSS fraud.  There was a question about paying back overpayments and how the amount was determined, Shane responded that they worked with the person who owed the money to make reasonable payments and that there was no set minimum amount.  Often it is automatically deducted from ongoing earnings.  The only time that they don’t have any control is when the offense is an excludable crime with a conviction and the payment determination is out of their hands.  He further noted that the fraud unit also works with other county social service programs investigating other types of fraud.  There was a question regarding perception of family related IHSS fraud and he responded that it is perceived that family fraud is more prevalent, but it is believed to go unreported for the most part.  Pam Hospers suggested that the IHSS fraud investigators educate the prosecuting attorneys on the importance of sustaining excludable offenses.   No further questions and the IHSS fraud investigation team left. 
8. IHSS labor negotiations-Pam Hospers, Public Authority Manager reported nothing new since the last meeting.  There have been no meetings since the first part of January.  This is pretty much what has been happening throughout the state.  It is believed that everyone is waiting to see what the budget due out Friday, 5/14, will recommend.
9. Letter to Board of Supervisors regarding labor negotiations-Dan Grover reported that it is still in draft and not ready to be released.  Pam Hospers suggested he may want to see what the budget proposal on Friday regarding IHSS is before finalizing it.  He will work with Linda and forward it to the committee when finished.
10. Mark Gordon and Linda Huffmon advised that there are minor changes that need to be made to the Bylaws.  They suggested that Pat Anthony be solicited to review them for the committee.  There was some discussion about taking action on them now or later, after finding out what the pending legislation brings forth.  It was decided to go ahead and ask Pat to review and make suggestions for discussion and decisions at the next IHSS AC meeting in August.       
11. Linda Huffmon’s contract for the next year was discussed.  Linda chose to leave the room for the discussion.  Pam Hospers advised with the elimination of the Program Manager position the Public Authority would no longer be able to take minutes at the meeting or provide support for completing the necessary paperwork for appointments and reappointments to the committee.  These tasks have been added to Linda’s contract.  In addition assisting with the production of a newsletter was formally included.  Linda had done that in the past as there were extra hours in her contract that were used to facilitate the production that the Public Authority could no longer provide.  With the additional duties, her contract was increased to $12,000 maximum, and at a rate of $85 per hour which is less than 1% increase from her first contract two and a half years ago.  The committee had discussion as to Linda’s performance over the past two years, comments included: exceptional, good, professional, fantastic job, perfect attendance.  It was suggested that the contract be for two years.  It was explained that at this time, Linda preferred only a one year contract, and should the funding be eliminated, there is a 30 day notice to terminate, standard in all county contracts.  Dorothy Churchill made a motion to continue Linda’s contract with the additional duties as described, Domenic seconded, the motion carried unanimously.
12. A draft Advisory Committee 2010-2011 Budget was presented by Pam Hospers.  There were reductions from last year that were explained by Pam.  There was some discussion about continuing in CICA and conference attendance.  After review and discussion, Robin Keehn made a motion to accept the draft budget proposal, Dan Grove seconded and the motion carried unanimously.  
13. Dan Grover presented information regarding the California In-Home Supportive Services Consumer Alliance (CICA) Legislative Training Day, Tuesday, May 25, 2010 and Disability Capitol Action Day, Wednesday, May 26, 2010.  Participation in the events is free, only travel costs would be involved.  Funds remain in the IHSS Advisory Committee (AC) budget to support advisory committee members to attend the training and Action Day, however Pam Hospers emphasized that any contact with politicians could not be as a committee member without Board approval and it was too late to seek that approval.  Any travel claims relating to attendance at either event need to be to Pam Hospers for processing by June 1, 2010.  
14. Robin Keehn presented information regarding the Northern California State Budget Alliance (NCSBA) and a request for the IHSS AC to become a  member.  There was discussion around the ability of the Committee to join a potentially politically active group, and Robin made a motion to have Pam and Cheryl take it to the Department of Employment and Social Services (DESS) for review and possible referral to County Counsel and the Board for approval as DESS deems appropriate.  Dan Grover seconded and the motion passed.  Robin then provided a proclamation and postcard addressed to Assemblyman Jim Nielson distributed through the NCSBA for committee members to review and participate as individuals if interested.
15. Public Comment- none.
16. Adjournment at 4:10pm by Mark Gordon.
Next meeting date and time:  August 10, 2010 
Return to regular meeting time of 10:00 a.m.-noon
Location:
Chico Employment Center Annex, 
2491 Carmichael Drive, Suite 300,
Chico, CA
